CSSF Women, Peace and Security Helpdesk

Conflict-sensitive GEDSI analysis – Colombia

Submitted: 27/08/2024

Assignment Code: WPS075

Author: Mireia Cano Vinas



The Women Peace and Security Helpdesk, managed by Saferworld in partnership with Conciliation Resources, GAPS UK, University of Durham and Women's International Peace Centre (WIPC), was established in December 2021 to increase capability across the UK Government on WPS policy and programming in order to make its work on conflict and instability more effective. If you work for the UK Government and you would like to send a task request, please email us at wpshelpdesk@saferworld.org.uk. If you do not work for the UK government but have an enquiry about the helpdesk or this report, please email us at enquiries.wpshelpdesk@saferworld.org.uk

Direct Audience: UK Embassy in Colombia

Confidentiality Status: The report will be public and accessible to CSSF and Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO) colleagues within FCDO and the online repository (https://wpshelpdesk.org/)





Contents

Background	4
GEDSI analysis findings	5
Colombian policies and plans	5
Ministry of Equity and Equality	5
Política de Paz Total (Total Peace Policy)	5
1325 National Action Plan	6
Feminist Foreign Policy	6
Programa Integral de Garantías para Mujeres Lideresas y Defensoras de Derechos Humanos (PIGMLD)	7
National Care Policy	. 8
Gender equality, disability and social inclusion in Colombia	8
Disability rights	8
LGBT+ rights	9
Sexual and reproductive health rights (SRHR)	9
Gender-based violence (GBV) – including child marriage	10
Women's political and economic participation	10
Conflict-related violence	11
Internally displaced Colombian women and children	11
Migrant women and children in the country, and those seeking to transit through Colombia 1	11
Impact of child recruitment into armed groups	12
Climate change effects on women and girls, persons with disabilities, and displaced people	
Women and girls	13
Persons with disabilities	13
Internally displaced people (IDPs)	14
The Amazon region1	14
The Pacific region	15
Recommendations	17
Deferences	10

Background

This is the report of the **conflict-sensitive Gender Equality**, **Disability and Social Inclusion (GEDSI)** analysis for Colombia. It builds on the recent literature review (Martin et al, 2023; Smit and Fraser, 2022; Rodríguez Gómez, 2023; Rodríguez Gómez, 2024) for the Colombia Joint Analysis of Conflict and Stability and covers **equality issues** including disability rights, LGBT+ (lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans +) rights, sexual and reproductive health and rights, gender-based violence – including child marriage, and women's political and economic participation. It also includes these **other questions requested by the posts**:

- Colombia's policies on the above at the national and local levels. This includes how
 Colombia's new Feminist Foreign Policy can be leveraged and how the Colombia
 Government is working on the 1325 National Action Plan, and the Comprehensive
 Guarantee Programme for Women Leaders and Human Rights Defenders.
- **Conflict-related violence,** including an analysis of internally displaced Colombian women and children; migrant women and children in the country, and those seeking to transit through Colombia; and the impact of child recruitment into armed groups.
- Climate change effects on women and girls, persons with disabilities etc. This has a national and sub-national perspective, with a special focus on the Amazon (Meta, Caquetá, Guaviare) and the Pacific region.

The methodology used follows the 'How to guidance note on gender equality and social inclusion' by the Foreign, Commonwealth and Development Office (FCDO). It includes extensive literature (compiled in the References below) and a limited number of key informant interviews (of the five contacts provided, two did not have availability at the time of this analysis). The main findings will be shared at the Latin America and the Caribbean (LATAC) Gender and Equalities Network meeting.

The **current context** in Colombia is marked by political changes, coupled with heightened vulnerabilities due to renewed armed conflict and climate change. The administration of Gustavo Petro, who came into office in 2022, represents the country's first left-wing presidency. Significant advances in the peace agenda include the highest budget allocation for the 2016 Peace Agreement implementation in the past seven years and the establishment of the Total Peace Policy through Law No. 2272 of 2022, which focuses on negotiating with politically motivated armed groups and criminal organisations. Additionally, the government's commitment to sustainable development has led to the city of Cali being chosen to host COP16 Biodiversity (the 16th meeting of the Conference of the Parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity), a major United Nations (UN) event centring on climate change, biodiversity and social inclusion. The potential effect of the situation in Venezuela after the contested re-election of Nicolás Maduro is to be followed up.

GEDSI analysis findings

1

Colombian policies and plans

This section examines the main Colombian policies related to gender equality, disability and social inclusion (GEDSI) issues, focusing on topics such as care work and women's involvement in peacebuilding. It starts by describing the current situation of the Ministry of Equity and Equality. It then goes on to explore the Feminist Foreign Policy introduced in 2024, and addresses contributions from the 1325 National Action Plan, Total Peace Policy, and the Comprehensive Guarantee Programme for Women Leaders and Human Rights Defenders.

Ministry of Equity and Equality

Gustavo Petro's government created the Ministry of Equity and Equality through the enactment of Law No. 2281 of 2023, with Vice President Francia Márquez appointed to lead the ministry and its programmes. The new ministry aims to eliminate economic, political and social gaps and promote the effective enjoyment of the right to equality, the principle of non-discrimination and non-regression, as well as to defend the interests of those subjects under special constitutional protection (*Función Pública*, 2023). However, in May 2024, the Constitutional Court found that the Congress – which is responsible for the creation of this portfolio – omitted a necessary procedure related to the fiscal approval of new budgetary responsibilities for the state. Therefore, it decided that the ministry will be able to continue its functions only until 2026, but afterward, it will cease operations (El País, 2024).

Sisma Mujer was one of the organisations that advised the government not to disband the Consejería de la Equidad de la Mujer (Women's Equity Council) before the ministry was fully operational. With the ministry's survival now threatened, Sisma Mujer has asked the government to consider a 'Plan B', such as reopening the Council to ensure institutional continuity.

Política de Paz Total (Total Peace Policy)

As stated by the 'Literature review of structural violence' (Rodríguez Gómez, 2024), Law No. 2272 of 2022, which implements the Total Peace Policy, focuses on negotiating with politically motivated groups such as the *Ejército de Liberación Nacional* (ELN), the *Estado Mayor Central* (EMC), and the *Nueva Marquetalia* dissidents. It also aims to establish mechanisms for addressing high-impact criminal groups like the *Clan del Golfo* and the *Autodefensas Conquistadoras de la Sierra Nevada* ('the *Pachencas*'), along with urban armed groups in cities such as Medellín, Quibdó and Buenaventura.

In certain regions, the ceasefires agreed on with armed groups such as the EMC and ELN, along with the truce agreements between urban armed factions under the Total Peace Policy, have contributed positively to reducing violent actions against civilians (*Indepaz*, 2024). The 'Literature review of structural violence' (Rodríguez Gómez, 2024) has shown that these results stem from the policy's emphasis on negotiation. However, non-state armed groups still maintain territorial control over marginalised rural populations. Likewise, the review underscores that progress can be seen in the increased public participation on

the ELN negotiation process under the Total Peace Policy, as it has actively involved civil society, with significant engagement from women's and youth organisations. Authors such as Echavarría Álvarez et al. (2022) mention that to further the Total Peace Policy, it is essential to accelerate the implementation of the 2016 Peace Agreement. This requires a comprehensive multiparty consensus on critical issues, such as establishing a Special Agrarian Jurisdiction and reforming electoral policies.

Additionally, *Sisma Mujer*, during an interview, raised the concern that in the Total Peace process, only the negotiations with ELN have been open to women's participation. After the critical role played by women's civil society groups during the negotiations with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) (NOREF, 2017), and implementation of the 2016 Peace Agreement with more than 100 gender-related measures (Kroc institute, 2023), *Sisma* observed: "we're starting from scratch to demand women's participation".

1325 National Action Plan

The elaboration of the National Action Plan (NAP) for UN Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) 1325 has been an ongoing effort by the women's movement in Colombia, aimed at highlighting the importance of the Women, Peace, and Security agenda in the country (ABC Colombia, 2023). The *Comité de Impulso* is a shared space with women's civil society groups, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (*Cancillería*) and the Ministry of Equality. Important milestones include incorporating commitments related to this resolution into some local development plans, as well as its participatory formulation – which brought together more than 1,500 women and 27 feminist organisations from all regions. The NAP was supposed to be launched in October 2023 and is now delayed to October 2024. It will take a territorial, age-based and intersectional approach, and will focus on the consolidation of peace (*Corporación Humanas*, 2021). However, it remains to be seen if it will include proposals like the ones submitted by *Sisma Mujer*.

A collection of women's organisations involved in peacebuilding and advocacy processes have published this year a series of proposals to nurture the 1325 National Action Plan. The main priorities for action include: (i) approaches to feminist peace processes, with an emphasis on gender-based violence (GBV), sexual and reproductive health and rights (SRHR), and access to education; (ii) feminist human security, promoting protection guarantees for leaders and defenders, as well as economic support to enhance participation; (iii) participation, tackling violence against women in politics, as well as parity in representation; (iv) integration in peacebuilding processes, including the justice system and comprehensive health systems for those experiencing GBV; and (v) monitoring and evaluation (Sisma Mujer, 2024a).

In an interview with *Sisma Mujer*, it became clear that an important gap is the disconnection between the NAP and the Total Peace process, resulting in two parallel initiatives. The organisation calls for a pathway to link them and fully include women in the Total Peace negotiations. *Sisma Mujer* has also raised these issues with the UN Verification Mission, since it has access to all the Total Peace processes. Additionally, there is concern about the continuation of the group's position as an adviser within the UN Verification Mission, after *Sisma Mujer* gender adviser finished her contract.

Feminist Foreign Policy

According to the recent interview made by *El Espectador* (2024), as well as an interview for this assignment with Diana María Parra, Counsellor for Gender Equality from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs' Office, Colombia will inaugurate the WPS Centre as the first in Latin America

and the Caribbean aimed at advancing UN Security Council Resolution 1325. This initiative seeks to connect governments, strengthen regional women's networks and involve academia. The ultimate goal is to develop a regional 1325 Action Plan within five years.

Ms Parra explained the initiative is built on three principles: participatory policy-making with more than 40 women and LGBT+ organisations, alignment with the Total Peace Project, and an intersectional approach. Major challenges include innovating without a predefined model, ensuring public adoption, and achieving sustainability through gender-focused institutional structures, investment projects and support from relevant organisations and diplomats.

Additionally, a significant milestone is the appointment of Arlen B Tickner as Roving Ambassador for Gender and Feminist Global Policy. In her role, Ms Tickner will aim to strengthen national capacities to advocate for gender mainstreaming in every national interest (*El Espectador*, 2024). According to an interview with Ms Tickner in *RCN Noticias* (2024), Colombia stands alongside other nations actively advancing SRHR and care work systems, even in the face of a growing global gender backlash. In the interview by *El Espectador*, Ms Diana María Parra (2024) conveyed that efforts are being made to include all relevant organisations, from the local to national levels, in policy engagement. Additionally, she argues that the Feminist Foreign Policy route aims to decentralise and integrate the policy with community-led organisations. Institutional gender diagnostics will guide sensitisation processes to highlight the importance of gender for inclusion and equality, with strong backing from Chancellor Luis Gilberto Murillo.

From the perspective of women's organisations captured in the interview with *Sisma Mujer*, there is a positive sentiment towards the policy being approved, as it is well-formulated. Ambassador Tickner is working on it to position it internationally. *Sisma Mujer* also recognised the need to ensure an open and transparent process in selecting women's organisations for participation in monitoring activities. The group recommends that women's organisations should independently select their own representatives to ensure the selection process remains free from external influence.

Programa Integral de Garantías para Mujeres Lideresas y Defensoras de Derechos Humanos (PIGMLD)

The adoption of the PIGMLD (Comprehensive Guarantee Programme for Women Leaders and Human Rights Defenders), although not a direct commitment of the Peace Agreement, was the result of the efforts of various women's organisations in spaces convened by civil society, such as the National Guarantees Process. This process led to the development of action plans and the territorial implementation of activities. The programme has three strategies: i) strengthening women's leadership and organisations of women leaders and human rights defenders; ii) institutional adaptation of protection measures, including a gender and women's rights perspective; and iii) combating impunity and advocating for historical memory (*Sisma Mujer*, 2021).

The execution of the programme from 2019 to 2022 faced significant critiques from women's organisations, with implementation levels at only 35 per cent. They argued that it maintained a limited institutional mission to fulfil and promote the PIGMLD. During this period, the government focused on consolidating the new four-year Action Plan, resulting in a generalised delay in the programme's fulfilment (*Sisma Mujer*, 2024b).

In 2023, Petro's Government developed 12 territorial meetings in the most conflict-affected departments to start designing the action plans for each territory (*Ministerio del Interior*, 2023a). According to *Sisma Mujer*, there are two crucial challenges. The first is to expedite

progress in the next two years, since the Ministry of Interior's Human Rights Directorate has given the programme momentum, showing strong leadership. The second challenge is that the programme remains distinct from the General Guarantees Policy, and it is vital to integrate it with general policies. This is just as important as it is to integrate the NAP with the Total Peace Policy, as discussed above.

National Care Policy

The National Care Policy is the first programme in the country designed to improve the living conditions of caregivers and those in need of care. It aims to create, expand, regulate and coordinate care services and infrastructure to support the autonomy, independent living and community integration of those requiring care. It also intends to democratise caregiving and enhance institutional capacity and inter-institutional coordination mechanisms to ensure the effective operation of the National Care System (Ministerio de Igualdad y Equidad, n.d.).

However, the policy has faced criticism due to deficiencies in budgetary execution and the fact that the institutional arrangements supporting it are still in the design phase, even after two years of government implementation. The British Embassy in Colombia can offer technical assistance and share best practices from other contexts to improve the policy's effectiveness, ensuring that it fully benefits women and their families. It can also help to integrate it as a priority into the Feminist Foreign Policy.

2

Gender equality, disability and social inclusion in Colombia

This section explores equality, disability and social inclusion in Colombia. It covers disability rights, LGBT+ rights, sexual and reproductive health, gender-based violence (including child marriage), and women's political and economic participation. Throughout the analysis, a significant emphasis is placed on the distinct impacts faced by indigenous and Afrodescendant communities, underscoring the critical need for intersectional policies and targeted programming.

Disability rights

A 2020 evaluation of the 2013 National Public Policy on Disability and Inclusion found that socio-economic inequalities and access to education are worsened by urban—rural divides and gender inequalities, with more people with disabilities in rural areas and a higher proportion of women affected (UNPRPD et al., 2020). Intersectionality is crucial in Colombia, especially for people with disabilities affected by the armed conflict. As of 2020, among the total of registered victims, 361,601 individuals had disabilities (PAIIS, 2020). It is also important to consider overlooked groups, such as ex-combatant signatories of the Peace Agreement. A recent example is the partnership between the government and international organisations to provide comprehensive healthcare for 1,280 signatories who acquired disabilities from the conflict (UN Verification Mission in Colombia, 2024).

Gustavo Petro's Government has introduced the initiative 'Guarantees for a World Without Barriers for People with Disabilities' into the National Development Plan. It aims to improve data collection on disabilities, create inclusive educational and employment opportunities,

ensure equal access to justice, and address the intersectional oppressions faced by people with disabilities (DNP, 2022).

LGBT+ rights

According to an interview with the LGBT+ group at the Ministry of the Interior, advances in LGBT+ rights in Colombia have largely been driven by judicial rulings rather than legislative processes. The 1991 Constitution established a framework of enforceability and supported individuals to demand their rights through legal channels instead of relying on institutional or legislative initiatives.

The demand from social movements led to the national LGBT+ Policy in 2018, in a context following on from the 2016 Peace Agreement. Several evaluation documents have analysed the policy's progress, included a mapping of policies at the territorial level, and have issued recommendations. The policy had an Action Plan 2020–2022, but it was criticised for lack of participation; as a result, efforts have been made to establish a system for effective participation at the national level. One concrete example can be found on the First National LGBT+ Convention in 2024. The Colombian Government, in its National Development Plan, also identified LGBT+ persons as important partners in the process of transforming governmental practices. The country has also enacted progressive laws to support the LGBT+ community, including the Trans Vote Protocol (Resolution 3480 of 2020), which aims at ensuring the civil and political rights of LGBT+ individuals (*Colombia Diversa*, 2023).

Despite these advances, significant challenges persist in both the human rights situation of the LGBT+ population and the institutional frameworks designed to ensure their protection. In 2023, there were 159 reported homicides against LGBT+ individuals. Most of those targeted are gay men and trans women, with significant numbers among Afro-descendants, migrants and human rights defenders (*Colombia Diversa*, 2024). In this context, it is crucial to highlight the unique experiences of trans women, whose life expectancy is below 35 years (Manrique Horta, 2024). These people represent most victims of violence driven by prejudice (*Defensoría del Pueblo*, 2024).

As mentioned by the representative of the Ministry of the Interior, the effective management of LGBT+ rights also remains elusive. This is because responsibilities have shifted from the Ministry of the Interior to the newly established Ministry of Equality and Equity, complicating the coordination and execution of policies. Major challenges are the need to include prevention mechanisms in Local Security Plans and for a national public institution to coordinate intersectoral efforts and collect gender-disaggregated data on this population (*Colombia Diversa*, 202).

Sexual and reproductive health rights (SRHR)

Colombia has demonstrated significant progress in SRHR, including a reduction of extreme maternal morbidity, a decrease in maternal and perinatal mortality, and the establishment of comprehensive legislative and public policy frameworks on SRHR (UNFPA, 2023a). Feminist social movements achieved the decriminalisation of abortion up to the 24th week of gestation in 2022, through the C-055 Sentence (Casas, 2022). This is a contentious issue in a deeply Catholic, family-oriented society. Challenges remain in closing the gaps in access to sexual and reproductive health (SRH) services. These reflect exclusion based on geographic location, ethnicity, age, migratory status or type of health insurance coverage. For instance, limited access to SRH services is a significant issue for migrant women, especially for women without Temporary Protection Permits (PPTs) who cannot join a Health Promotion Entity (EPS) (Mogollón, 2024).

Since Covid-19, there has been an increased reliance on midwives for childbirth in rural disconnected areas (UNFPA, 2023b). Due to their relevant role as main health and care providers in rural communities, the government launched 'Partera Vital: Comunidad Vital', a programme that integrates traditional knowledge and public health, statistics and protection services (lbid.).

Gender-based violence (GBV) – including child marriage

Based on 'Gender and conflict in Colombia: a literature review' (Rodrígue Gómez, 2023), in Colombia GBV varies by geography, disability, age and conflict impact. The review highlights that 50 per cent of homicides against women are linked to domestic violence and notes that, despite underreporting due to fear of re-victimisation and ongoing violence, the Prosecutor's Office has made progress in addressing intrafamilial violence. In conflict-affected territories, women face exacerbated issues such as poverty, drug trafficking, prostitution and the loss of leadership roles (Coalición1325, n.d.). According to the National Centre for Historical Memory/ *Centro de Memoria Historica* (CNMH) (2021), conflict-related sexual violence was a significant form of violence against women under the armed conflict, with women constituting 61.8 per cent and girls and adolescents 30 per cent of those targeted. The LGBT+ community has also faced this type of violence, often used to enforce heteropatriarchal social norms. However, significant gaps persist in updating national statistics on this issue, with the most recent report on gender inequalities by the National Administrative Department of Statistics (DANE) including a chapter on gender-based violence dating back to 2020 (DANE, 2020).

In conflict-affected areas of Colombia, economic hardship and violence have often led families to child, early, and forced marriage and unions (CEFMU), with 23 per cent of girls and 7 per cent of boys married before the age of 18. This practice is even more prevalent in rural areas, where 40 per cent of girls marry before 18 (Girls Not Brides, 2024a). Although historically normalised and underreported, efforts since 2018 by UN agencies, nongovernmental organisations (NGOs) and the national government have sought to address and combat CEFMU (UNHRC, 2023). For instance, the organisation Girls Not Brides held the first Regional Convening in Bogotá, to draw up a collective, multiyear plan to address CEFMU in Latin America (Girls Not Brides, 2024b).

Women's political and economic participation

The 'Gender and conflict in Colombia review' (Rodríguez Gómez, 2023) highlights that Colombia has a vibrant feminist movement that advocates for peace, sexual and reproductive health rights, political parity, and environmental justice. However, political violence against women candidates for public office rose by 141 per cent in 2023 (Ibid.). Incipient cultural changes can be seen, with parity almost achieved in decision-making positions and the election of Vice President Francia Márquez, an Afro-descendant environmental leader¹ (Turkewitz, 2022). Despite advances in political participation, newly established institutions like the Ministry of Equality and the National Care System have been criticised for operational inefficiencies and lack of budget transparency (Vanegas, 2024).

_

¹ Francia Márquez is the first Afro-descendant woman to hold this position in Colombia, a country long entrenched in institutional and structural racism, as well as patriarchal dynamics.

The National Action Plan for UN Resolution 1325 is notable for its focus on community-led women's involvement in peacebuilding (*Corporación Humanas*, 2023). Historically, women's participation in peace negotiations has been low, averaging 3.6 per cent since 1982 (Céspedes-Báez and Jaramillo Ruiz, 2018). However, the FARC-EP (FARC – People's Army) process saw improved involvement due to confidence-building measures (CFR, 2017). As mentioned in the review, recent ELN negotiations have also achieved near parity in terms of women's participation.



Conflict-related violence

This section explores the diverse populations and types of conflict-related violence currently experienced in Colombia, with a focus on the impacts on internally displaced populations, migrants, refugees and children. Within the renewed conflict dynamics, violence and crime have assumed new forms and combinations (Kurtenbach and Rettberg, 2018). These are briefly described.

Internally displaced Colombian women and children

As highlighted in the 'Ending VAWC HD report: trends and drivers in Latin America' (Rodríguez Gómez, 2023) conflict and displacement significantly amplify gender inequalities and heighten women's and girls' vulnerability to violence. Over one-third of internally displaced women in Colombia have experienced forced sex. The report also underscored that women are exposed to greater risks of GBV, because of their increased marginalisation through displacement: economic and educational disparities, post-traumatic stress, loss of social support, financial scarcity, and loss of their job or their husbands losing work. As per the report, intergenerational effects of violence are also evident among the displaced. The ripple effects of violence span generations, with childhood exposure to domestic violence being a known risk factor for future victimisation or perpetration (Ibid.).

The signing of the Final Peace Agreement in 2016 did not end GBV. Despite a notable decrease in homicides against men during the peace talks, homicides against women remained unchanged (Ibid.).

Migrant women and children in the country, and those seeking to transit through Colombia

To date, Colombia has received approximately 3 million Venezuelan migrants and refugees (UNHCR, 2024). This population faces substantial risks both in transit and upon arrival due to conflict-related violence from various criminal groups in border regions, such as the Darién Gap and Catatumbo. According to the 'Disability inclusion Helpdesk report' No. 110 (Martin, et al., 2023), this migration has surged significantly since 2015, doubling annually from 2021 to 2022. In 2022, more than half a million people crossed the Darién Gap, most being Venezuelans, facing dangers like flash floods, dengue fever, and threats from criminal groups, including theft, sexual violence, disappearances and death.

As per the previous report (lbid.), the migrant profile has shifted from predominantly individual men to families with children, pregnant and breastfeeding women, and unaccompanied minors, with 22 per cent of those crossing in early 2023 being children. Marginalisation and gendered insecurities are prominent amid the crises of migration and

conflict. From April 2021 to November 2023, Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) assisted 950 people, mostly women and LGBT+ individuals, who had reported sexual violence during their crossing.

Perpetrators of violence are in their majority men. The situation varies across territories due to the multiparty nature of the conflict and the specific dynamics of each zone. In border regions like the Darién Gap and Catatumbo, various violent non-state groups exploit these high-opportunity, low-risk environments. The groups compete for control over territories and their inhabitants, including the numerous migrants and refugees. In societies marked by patriarchal traditions, control of women's lives, particularly those of migrant and refugee women who face heightened marginalisation, is a recurrent expression of power (Zulver and Idler, 2020; Gutierrez, 2021).

The 'Ending VAWC HD report: trends and drivers in Latin America' (Smit and Fraser, 2022) highlights that migrant and refugee women in Venezuela have documented the most frequently occurring types of violence, including physical violence (35 per cent), verbal violence (25 per cent), psychological violence (11 per cent) and sexual violence (10 per cent). For instance, this group is more prone to human trafficking with sexual purposes, prostitution and sexual violence. Migrant women in Colombia face heightened marginalisation due to a lack of support networks, misinformation about available public services and rights, and fear of deportation (Zulver and Idler, 2020).

The gendered insecurities of Venezuelan migrants are further complicated by limited data on gender-based violence, particularly in border areas (Ibid.). The recent Venezuelan elections on 28 July 2024, which saw Nicolás Maduro extend his presidency, may result in increased migration and social unrest. This will affect migration flows to Colombia (Sabatini and Farsari, 2024).

Impact of child recruitment into armed groups

The recruitment of children by non-state armed groups (NSAGs) and organised crime groups has been a persistent issue throughout Colombia's armed conflicts. This problem intensified after the 2016 Peace Agreement with the FARC-EP, driven by competition for control over illegal economies and territories. In rural areas, where armed groups are more active, child recruitment is particularly prevalent. In urban areas, organised crime groups are the main culprits (ACAPS, 2023. Some of the most visible recruiting armed groups are the FARC-EP dissidents led by Iván Mordisco, the ELN and the *Autodefensas Gaitanistas de Colombia* (Manjarrés, 2024.

The impacts of such recruitment are profound, affecting children's physical and psychological health, education, and prospects. Issues include criminal records, disrupted education, difficulty reintegrating into society, family displacement and social stigma. Child recruitment will likely rise through the first half of 2025, driven by escalating armed confrontations, stalled peace negotiations, and the growing number of impoverished migrants and refugees in Colombia (ACAPS, 2024).

Major factors contributing to child recruitment include multidimensional poverty, lack of state presence and lack of connectivity. Marginalised populations, including indigenous, Afro-Colombian and rural communities, are disproportionately affected by this problem as they predominantly reside in conflict-affected territories. Recent data indicates a 58 per cent increase in child recruitment from July 2022 to June 2023 (Ibid.).

4

Climate change effects on women and girls, persons with disabilities, and displaced people

This section explores the intersection of climate change and conflict, highlighting how these dual crises affect women and girls, persons with disabilities, and internally displaced people (IDPs). It also focuses on the Amazon and the Pacific regions.

Climate change, conflict and post-conflict development in Colombia are deeply interconnected. Conflict weakens resilience to climate impacts and accelerates environmental degradation, while climate change hinders post-conflict development and increases the risk of renewed conflicts (SIPRI, 2022). Socio-economically marginalised groups, including subsistence farmers, indigenous and Afro-Colombian populations, and IDPs, are particularly at risk.

Women and girls

Colombia has implemented CONPES 4080 – Public Policy for Women's Gender Equality (2022), which aims to guarantee the full enjoyment of rights for Colombian women and address discrimination. This policy also acknowledges the disproportionate impact of climate change on smallholder farmers, who are predominantly women and ethnic communities (DNP, 2022).

However, climate change impacts and security issues continue to significantly affect Colombian women and girls. Gradual climate changes lead to food and economic insecurity due to reduced soil productivity and water scarcity. Women migrating because of climate hazards often face higher levels of gender-based violence, forced marriage and sexual exploitation. Indigenous women view extreme climate events as threats to their cultural rights and bodily autonomy, as they perceive their bodies and the environment as a unified entity (DCAF, 2022).

Despite these challenges, an abundance of literature highlights how Colombia's legacy of natural resource-induced conflict, gender-responsive peace agreements and climate vulnerability provide valuable insights for addressing the climate-gender-conflict nexus. Initiatives to enhance women's leadership and technical capacities in natural resource management and community conflict resolution are on the rise. These recognise women not only as victims or combatants but as influential partners in peace processes (GIWPS, 2021). What is missing from this literature is a warning against a reductive approach that sees women as the ones who must solve climate and security problems.

Persons with disabilities

The physical and access barriers faced by persons with disabilities are exacerbated during conflict, disaster emergencies and climate change effects. According to the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA, 2024), approximately 3 per cent of people in need of humanitarian assistance in Colombia have some type of cognitive or physical disability. Nevertheless, most disability data registers and programmes are undertaken in urban settings, leaving behind the most at-risk groups – as rural areas are often the most affected by climate change, migration and conflict (DiDRRN, 2022).

Internally displaced people (IDPs)

Climate change has added an increased vulnerability to the most at-risk communities living in conflict-affected areas. Many displaced Colombians live in informal settlements near major urban areas, which are exposed to disasters and lack the resources or capacities to develop emergency planning. A recent survey found that 318 of 557 disaster-affected municipalities are under de facto non-state armed groups' control (SIPRI, 2022).

The Norwegian Refugee Council estimates that nearly 800,000 Colombians depend on humanitarian aid due to climate change impacts (Balasundaram and Tower, 2023). Disaster-related displacements have surged to their highest level in over a decade, with heavy rain-induced floods causing nearly all the 281,000 recorded internal movements. In response, Congress passed Law No. 15 of 2024, prioritising climate-displaced individuals for housing, health and education services, and establishing a national register system to ensure their protection. This law sets a significant precedent for addressing the needs of climate-induced migrations in Latin America and globally (Ibid.).

It is also crucial to assess these phenomena at the sub-regional level, as conflict conditions and climate change vulnerability are significantly shaped by the ecological and social characteristics of specific territories. The following sections provide an overview of the Amazon and Pacific regions.

The Amazon region

The Amazon region has been a strategic corridor for illegal economic activities, as well as for non-state armed groups' socio-political control, since the beginning of the 20th Century. The **Meta** department has been affected by the coca economy since 1996, as well as intensive livestock and deforestation practices that attract not only big land tenants but also non-state armed groups. These illicit crop economies are emblematic of the war–peace continuities and environmental issues experienced in Meta (Neira Niño, 2019; Parada-Hernández and Marín-Jaramillo, 2021).

In **Meta**, women's organisations have significantly contributed to peacebuilding and environmental protection through initiatives like '*Meta con Mirada de Mujer*', which coordinates leaders, promotes political advocacy, supports sustainable development projects, and aids sexual violence survivors. The peasant community, including the National Peasant Association of Colombia (ANUC) and displaced groups, remains influential, while the youth sector, supported by various NGOs, has become a dynamic force in promoting peace and sustainability (LIMPAL, 2022; UNDP, 2010). Initiatives like *Mascapaz*, supported by the European Fund for Peace in Colombia, promote payments for ecosystem services to communities in Caño Curia. They have played a crucial role in incentivising the protection and restoration of hydrologically significant forests within **Meta** (Instituto SINCHI, 2022).

In other departments of the Amazon region, like **Guaviare**, similar environmental conflicts are exacerbated by forced displacement, land appropriation and state absence due to the ongoing armed conflict. The department, a major coca producer, faces deforestation driven by both coca cultivation and extensive cattle ranching, leading to disputes over land and displacement of local communities (Larrea Mejía et al., 2022).

Community forestry initiatives in **Guaviare** have successfully reduced deforestation by 37 per cent (Amaya, 2023), serving to counterbalance the effects of climate change in the department. An exemplary initiative is a programme developed by the Worldwide Fund for Nature (WWF) Colombia and *Tropenbos*, where women in areas like Calamar monitor and analyse ecological data. This contributes to conservation efforts and educates their

communities on restoring forests' biodiversity (WWF, 2023). These efforts are also a way of granting women different sources of access to productive resources beyond coca production, while at the same time promoting sustainable practices in the territory (Parada-Hernández and Marín-Jaramillo, 2021).

Despite these achievements, challenges persist. For instance, some REDD+ (Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and forest Degradation) projects aimed at generating carbon credits have sometimes proven counterproductive. In Jocu Bucuro Apuro, Guaviare, the overlap of multiple carbon projects has resulted in unintended profits, raising concerns about the due diligence applied to these schemes (CEDE, 2024).

Since the collapse of the Caguán negotiations in 2002 and the conclusion of the first phase of Plan Colombia (2000–2006), which focused on controlling armed groups and illicit crops in the southern region, **Caquetá** has been largely neglected in terms of national security. Today, this Amazon region garners attention primarily for similar environmental concerns to the ones in Meta and Guaviare (Prada and Durán, 2022).

Caquetá's history of settlements by families from Huila, Tolima and Antioquia, included women often being treated as tradable commodities. The armed conflict brought further suffering, with women facing forced displacement, sexual violence, torture and killings. Despite these hardships, women's organisations have developed resilience mechanisms and asserted their political agency, while advancing mitigation efforts in Caquetá. For instance, initiatives like *Corpomanigua* aim to restore the social fabric and women's lives, while preserving native seeds and promoting sustainable soil practices (Rutas del Conflicto, 2023).

The Pacific region

Deforestation and illicit crop cultivation are likewise critical issues in the **Pacific** region of Colombia, intersecting with the ongoing armed conflict. In the **Chocó** department, illegal economies led to the destruction of 65,961 hectares of forest between 2016 and 2021 (*El Tiempo*, 2023. Armed groups, such as the ELN and EMC, have exploited the absence of effective state institutions to establish their governance structures. The Total Peace Policy has been criticised for its inefficiency in addressing security concerns in conjunction with initiatives like the *Plan de Garantías de Seguridad* (Valencia and Carrejo, 2024).

To combat deforestation, REDD+ projects have been implemented in Afro-descendant communities in **Chocó**. These initiatives have been effective in reducing deforestation and curbing illegal cropping in historically exploited areas (CEDE, 2024).

According to ABC Colombia, for years, alerts by the Afro-Colombian and indigenous communities concerning the urgency of problems in the **Atrato** region were met with indifference by the Colombian Government. Yet this is an area where community leaders are active and strong in the defence of the rights of their communities. To peacefully defend their territory, they established links with a range of national and international NGOs, as well as academic institutions. In doing so, they achieved a landmark ruling from the Constitutional Court giving bio-cultural rights to the Atrato River (the most important river in Chocó). This ruling, along with a similar one from a court in New Zealand, set a global precedent on the rights of rivers. The Colombian court acknowledged the inherent interdependence between the environment and communities in the **Atrato** region and ordered the government to take a series of measures to protect the Atrato river, and to combat illegal mining and deforestation in the territory. This precedent reiterates the right to free, prior and informed consent for ethnic communities. It should be noted that in May 2021,

G7 (Group of Seven) climate and environment ministers expressed their "grave concern that the unprecedented and interdependent crises of climate change and biodiversity loss pose an existential threat to nature, people, prosperity and security".

In October 2024, the city of **Cali** will host COP16 Biodiversity, a significant UN event that focuses on climate change, biodiversity, social inclusion and governance. The conference, themed 'Paz con la Naturaleza' ('Peace with Nature'), will highlight the region's biodiversity and its connection to peace, featuring discussions on the roles of ethnic women and youth in post-conflict conservation efforts (COP16, 2024). This event represents a crucial opportunity for the Pacific region to enhance its governance and showcase its cultural and environmental significance. Notably, a faction of the EMC has pledged not to disrupt COP16, demonstrating its commitment to peace (DW, 2024).

Recommendations

Based on the GEDSI findings in the report, the authors present four important recommendations for the British Embassy in Colombia:

Support the wide distribution and effective implementation of the first Colombian National Action Plan (NAP) for UNSCR 1325. The NAP for UNSCR 1325 is critical for advancing women's roles in peace and security in Colombia. The British Embassy can contribute by providing targeted support, such as training workshops, funding for local women's organisations, and facilitation for international exchanges of best practices. While supporting the NAP in its own right, it is also important to encourage the integration of its goals with broader peace efforts, like the Total Peace Policy, to ensure cohesive and inclusive peacebuilding processes.

Advocate with the Colombian Government for improved data collection and targeted interventions for persons with disabilities in areas affected by climate change and conflict. The British Embassy can provide technical support to the National Administrative Department of Statistics and implementing entities from the Colombian Government, following internationally recognised disability guidance for data collection and ensuring disability-inclusive approaches in climate adaptation and humanitarian responses. Here, the priority should be rural areas affected by conflict, disasters and/or climate change.

Promote gender-responsive climate initiatives that recognise women's leadership, while ensuring that they are not solely responsible for solving climate change challenges. Women in Colombia, as well as many rural and indigenous communities, play crucial roles in climate adaptation and natural resource management. However, it is essential that climate action frameworks do not place the burden of solving these issues solely on them. The British Embassy should support initiatives that support women as equal partners in climate solutions, alongside men, and ensure that climate policies are inclusive, equitable and do not perpetuate gendered expectations. This can be achieved by supporting balanced community-led initiatives and learning from good practices, such as the alliances created for the Atrato River landmark ruling.

Enhance the protection mechanisms for displaced and migrant populations in climate-vulnerable regions. Climate change is driving displacement in Colombia, particularly in conflict-affected areas. Displaced and migrant populations often settle in precarious conditions, which lack resources for resilience against further environmental shocks. The British Embassy should focus on reinforcing local and national systems that provide comprehensive support, including housing, healthcare and legal protections for climate-displaced populations, with an emphasis on inclusive and equitable access.

References

Section 1: Colombian policies

ABC Colombia (2023), 'Advances in the Colombian National Action Plan of UN Resolution 1325: Women, Peace, and Security', ABC Colombia, 25 May (www.abcolombia.org.uk/advances-in-the-national-action-plan-resolution-1325/)

Corporación Humanas (2021), 'Boletín Paz con Mujeres: Plan de Acción Nacional 1325 – Corporación Humanas' (www.humanas.org.co/boletin-paz-con-mujeres-plan-de-accion-nacional-1325/)

Echavarría Álvarez, J., et al. (2022), 'Cinco años después de la firma del Acuerdo Final: reflexiones desde el monitoreo a la implementación'. Notre-Dame: Kroc Institute for International Peace Studies; Escuela Keough de Asuntos Globales.

El Espectador (2024), 'Colombia tendrá por primera vez una embajadora en asuntos de género: Diana Parra', El Espectador [vídeo], YouTube, 3 July (www.youtube.com/watch?v=VrtZt5Wbzng)

El País (2024), 'La Corte Constitucional anula la creación del Ministerio de la Igualdad', El País América Colombia (https://elpais.com/america-colombia/2024-05-09/la-corte-constitucional-anula-la-creacion-del-ministerio-de-la-igualdad.html)

Función Pública (2023), 'Sector Igualdad y Equidad' (www.funcionpublica.gov.co/eva/gestornormativo/manualestado/pdf/19 Sector Igualdad.pdf)

Indepaz (2024), 'El contexto de la paz total' (https://indepaz.org.co/wp-content/uploads/2024/04/EL-CONTEXTO-DE-PAZ-TOTAL-ABRIL-2024-1.pdf)

Kroc Institute (2023), 'Time is running out to implement the gender approach in Colombia's Peace Accord' (https://kroc.nd.edu/news-events/news/kroc-institute-releases-special-report-on-implementation-status-of-gender-approach-within-colombian-peace-agreement/)

Ministerio de Igualdad y Equidad (n.d.), 'Programa Nacional del Cuidado' (www.minigualdadyequidad.gov.co/portal/Secciones/Programas/383368:Programa-Nacional-de-Cuidado)

Ministerio del Interior (2023a), 'Jornadas territoriales para construir el Plan de acción del Programa Integral de Garantías para Mujeres Lideresas y Defensoras' (www.mininterior.gov.co/noticias/jornadas-territoriales-para-construir-el-plan-de-accion-del-programa-integral-de-garantias-para-mujeres-lideresas-y-defensoras/)

Ministerio del Interior (2023b), 'Programa Integral de Seguridad y Protección para Comunidades y Organizaciones en los Territorios' (www.mininterior.gov.co/programa-integral-de-seguridad-y-proteccion-para-comunidades-y-organizaciones-en-los-territorios/)

Norwegian Centre for Conflict Resolution (NOREF) (2017), 'Towards an inclusive peace: women and the gender approach in the Colombian peace process'

(https://noref.no/insights/publications/regions/latin-america/towards-an-inclusive-peace-women-and-the-gender-approach-in-the-colombian-peace-process)

Noticias RCN (2024), '¿Qué significa que Colombia tenga por primera vez una Política Exterior Feminista?' Noticias RCN, 30 July (www.noticiasrcn.com/colombia/que-significa-que-colombia-tenga-por-primera-vez-una-politica-exterior-feminista-727851)

Rodríguez Gómez, E. (2024) 'Políticas públicas y exclusión estructural en Colombia – revisión de literatura'. CSSF Women, Peace and Security Helpdesk

Sisma Mujer (2021), 'Programa Integral de Garantías para Mujeres Lideresas y Defensoras de Derechos Humanos (PIGMLD)' (www.sismamujer.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/PIG-WEB.pdf)

Sisma Mujer (2024a), 'Programa Integral de Garantías para Mujeres Lideresas y Defensoras de Derechos Humanos (PIGMLD), III Balance: Construcción de un rumbo hacia la consolidación del nuevo Plan de Acción cuatrienal (2023-2026) y Valoración de avances del Plan de Acción cuatrienal (2019-2022)' (https://sismamujer.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/PIGMLD-III-Balance-y-Propuesta-Plan-de-Accion-2023-2026-digital-6febrero.pdf)

Sisma Mujer (2024b), 'Propuestas para el Plan de Acción Nacional de la Resolución 1325 en Colombia' (https://sismamujer.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/Propuestas-PLAN-1325-1.pdf)

Section 2: GEDSI analysis in Colombia

Casas, X, (2022), 'Decisión histórica sobre derechos de aborto en Colombia', Human Rights Watch (www.hrw.org/es/news/2022/02/24/decision-historica-sobre-derechos-de-aborto-encolombia)

Céspedes-Báez L,M;Jaramillo Ruiz, F. (2018), "Peace without women does not go!" Women's struggle for inclusion in Colombia's peace process with the FARC' (https://journals.openedition.org/colombiaint/7621)

Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) (2017), 'Women's participation in peace processes: Colombia' (www.cfr.org/blog/womens-participation-peace-processes-colombia)

Centro de Memoria Historica (CNMH) (2021), 'Un 30% de las víctimas de violencia sexual en el conflicto armado son niñas o adolescentes'

(https://centrodememoriahistorica.gov.co/un-30-de-las-victimas-de-violencia-sexual-en-el-conflicto-armado-son-ninas-o-

adolescentes/#:~:text=Los%20datos%20del%20OMC%20muestran,%2C6%20%25%20del%20total)

Coalicion 1325 (n.d.), 'III Informe de monitoreo a la Resolución 1325 del Consejo de Seguridad de Naciones Unidas – Colombia' (https://convergenciacnoa.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/07/Monitoreo2013Resolucion1325.pdf)

Colombia Diversa (2023), 'La realidad de la discriminación situación de derechos humanos de las personas LGBT/Q+ en Colombia'. (https://colombiadiversa.org/c-diversa/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Resumen-ejecutivo-Informe-Colombia-Diversa.pdf)

Colombia Diversa (2024) 'La realidad de la discriminación. Boletín de homicidios contra personas LGBTI+ en 2023' (https://colombiadiversa.org/c-diversa/wp-content/uploads/2024/07/Boletin-homicidios-personas-LGBTIQ-Colombia-Diversa.pdf)

Corporación Humanas (2023), 'Boletín Paz con Mujeres: Plan Nacional de Acción Resolución 1325' (www.humanas.org.co/boletin-paz-con-mujeres-plan-de-accion-nacional-1325/)

Defensoría del Pueblo (2024), 'Mujeres transgénero continúan siendo las principales víctimas de la violencia por prejuicio' (www.defensoria.gov.co/-/mujeres-transg%C3%A9nero-contin%C3%BAan-siendo-las-principales-v%C3%ADctimas-de-la-violencia-por-prejuicio)

Departamento Nacional de Planeación (DNP) (2022), 'Plan Nacional de Desarrollo. Colombia Potencia de la Vida' (https://colaboracion.dnp.gov.co/CDT/portalDNP/PND-2023/2023-05-04-bases-plan-nacional-de-inversiones-2022-2026.pdf)

Girls Not Brides (2024a), 'Building our alliance: Girls Not Brides Latin America and Caribbean regional membership convening' (www.girlsnotbrides.org/articles/building-our-alliance-girls-not-brides-latin-america-and-the-caribbean-regional-membership-convening/)

Girls Not Brides (2024b), 'Colombia' (www.girlsnotbrides.org/learning-resources/child-marriage-atlas/regions-and-countries/colombia/)

Manrique Horta, D,(2024), 'En Colombia la inclusión laboral de personas trans sigue siendo una ilusión', Periódico UNAL (https://periodico.unal.edu.co/articulos/en-colombia-la-inclusion-laboral-de-personas-trans-sigue-siendo-una-ilusion)

Mogollón, D. (2024) '¿Por qué es tan difícil que las migrantes en Colombia accedan a servicios de salud sexual?' FIP (https://ideaspaz.org/publicaciones/opinion/2024-04/por-que-es-tan-difícil-que-las-migrantes-en-colombia-accedan-a-servicios-de-salud-sexual)

National Administrative Department of Statistics (DANE) (2020), 'Mujeres y hombres: brechas de género en Colombia'

(www.dane.gov.co/files/investigaciones/genero/publicaciones/mujeres-y-hombre-brechas-de-genero-colombia-informe.pdf)

Programa de Acción por la Igualdad y la Inclusión Social (PAIIS) (2020), 'Discapacidad y conflicto armado en Colombia: en busca de un relato ausente' (https://paiis.uniandes.edu.co/wp-content/uploads/web_Discapacidad-y-conflicto-armado-en-Colombia-en-busca-de-un-relato-ausente.pdf)

Turkewitz, J. (2021), 'Francia Márquez, activista y ex empleada doméstica, es la vicepresidenta de Colombia', New York Times (www.nytimes.com/2022/06/19/espanol/francia-marquez-candidata-vicepresidencia.html)

UN Human Rights Council (UNHRC) (2023), 'Human Rights Council adopts three resolutions on technical assistance in Colombia, on child, early and forced marriage, and on the human rights of migrants – world'. ReliefWeb (https://reliefweb.int/report/world/human-rights-council-adopts-three-resolutions-technical-assistance-colombia-child-early-and-forced-marriage-and-human-rights-migrants)

UN Population Fund (UNFPA) (2023a), 'Análisis de Situación de Población (ASP Colombia 2023) capítulo Salud sexual y Reproductiva'

(https://colombia.unfpa.org/es/publications/analisis-de-situacion-de-poblacion-asp-colombia-2023-ssr)

UNFPA (2023b), 'Partera Vital 3.0' (https://colombia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/nota_tecnica_0.pdf)

UN Verification Mission in Colombia (2024) 'Firmantes de paz con discapacidad aplauden firma de convenio que', Misión de Verificación de la ONU En Colombia, 23 May (https://colombia.unmissions.org/firmantes-de-paz-con-discapacidad-aplauden-firma-de-convenio-que-atiende-sus-necesidades)

UN Partnership on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (UNPRPD), UN Women, UN Children's Fund (UNICEF) and UN Population Fund (UNFPA) (2020), 'Diagnóstico de retos de las Organizaciones de Personas con Discapacidad (OPCD) para la participación en escenarios y procesos de toma de decisiones (nacionales-territoriales)', N.º 978-958-5437-30-2, UNFPA. (https://colombia.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/documento2-diagnostico de retos discapacidad-2024-ajustado ag.pdf)

Vanegas, S. (2024), 'El Ministerio de la Igualdad y Equidad: ¿un acierto o un despropósito?' Razón Pública, 8 April (https://razonpublica.com/ministerio-la-igualdad-equidad-acierto-desproposito/)

Section 3: Conflict-related violence

ACAPS (2024), 'Colombia. Child recruitment and use'
(www.acaps.org/fileadmin/Data_Product/Main_media/20240415_ACAPS_Colombia_Analysi
s_Hub_Child_recruitment_and_use_in_Colombia.pdf)

Gutierrez, E, D.(2021) 'Criminal entrepreneurs as pioneers, intermediaries, and arbitrageurs in borderland economies', *Special Issue: Drugs, Conflict and Development* **89** (March), 103091 (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2020.103091)

Kurtenbach, S; Rettberg,A. (2018), 'Understanding the relation between war economies and post-war crime', *Third World Thematics, A TWQ Journal*, **3** (1), pp 1–8 (https://doi.org/10.1080/23802014.2018.1457454)

Manjarrés, J. (2024), '3 factors driving child recruitment in the Colombian conflict', InSight Crime (https://insightcrime.org/news/3-factors-driving-child-recruitment-in-the-colombian-conflict/)

Smit, H.; Fraser, E. (2023), 'Ending VAWC HD Report: trends and drivers in Latin America'. Inclusive Futures.

Sabatini, C.; Farsari, A. (2024), 'What to know about the 28 July presidential elections in Venezuela', Chatham House (www.chathamhouse.org/2024/07/what-know-about-28-july-presidential-elections-venezuela)

UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) (2024), 'UNHCR Colombia Fact Sheet' (https://data.unhcr.org/en/documents/details/107663)

Worldwide Fund for Nature (WWF) (2023), 'Reconociendo la fuerza de las mujeres, sus vínculos con el territorio' (www.wwf.org.co/?385291/Reconociendo-la-fuerza-de-las-mujeres-sus-vinculos-con-el-territorio-y-su-participacion-social)

Zulver, J.; Idler, A. (2020) 'Gendering the border effect: the double impact of Colombian insecurity and the Venezuelan refugee crisis', *Third World Quarterly*, **41** (7), 1122–1140.

Section 4: Climate change effects on women and girls, persons with disabilities, and displaced people

ABC Colombia at COP 26 (www.abcolombia.org.uk/abcolombia-at-cop26/)

Amaya, C, A.(2023), 'Colombia: una selva que renace en el Guaviare', Noticias Ambientales (https://es.mongabay.com/2023/12/colombia-una-selva-que-renace-en-guaviare-conservacion/)

Balasundaram, R, B; Tower, A. (2023), 'Colombia moves closer to legally recognizing internal climate displacement', Climate Refugees, 26 June (www.climate-refugees.org/spotlight/2023/5/30-colombia)

CEDE (2024), 'Iniciativas REDD+ en Colombia: balance y recomendaciones', Repositorio Institucional Séneca (https://repositorio.uniandes.edu.co/entities/publication/e49cb7b5-6689-490b-9724-713baa512492)

COP16 Presidency (2024), 'COP16 Cali Colombia' (www.cop16colombia.com/es/)

Departamento Nacional de Planeación (DNP) (2022), 'Género y cambio climático: Revisión documental en el marco del proceso de elaboración y socialización de una herramienta de autoevaluación para facilitar la inclusión del enfoque de género en los procesos de financiación para el cambio climático en Colombia'

(https://finanzasdelclima.dnp.gov.co/movilizacionrecursos/fondoverde/Documentos%20compartidos/RevisionDocumental.pdf)

Disability-inclusive Disaster Risk Reduction Network (DiDRRN) (2022), 'Including persons with disabilities in disaster risk reduction: a research study from eight countries of Africa, Asia and South/Central America'. (https://didrrn.net/resource/including-persons-with-disabilities-in-disaster-risk-reduction-a-research-study-from-eight-countries-of-africa-asia-and-south-central-america/)

DW (2024), 'Disidencia FARC retira amenazas a la COP16 de Cali', dw.com, 31 July (www.dw.com/es/disidencia-farc-retira-amenazas-a-la-cop16-de-cali/a-69815189)

El Tiempo (2023), 'La deforestación (in)visible del Chocó que la comunidad afro intenta frenar', El Tiempo, 23 September (www.eltiempo.com/vida/medio-ambiente/deforestacion-en-el-choco-y-la-lucha-de-las-comunidades-para-frenarla-704481)

Geneva Centre for Security Sector Governance (DCAF) (2022), 'El nexo entre género, cambio climático y seguridad en Colombia'

 $\label{lem:conditions} $$(\underline{www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/documents/GenderClimateChangeSecurityNexusColombia_report_SP.pdf})$$

Georgetown Institute for Women, Peace and Security (GIWPS) (2021), 'The climate-gender-conflict nexus – GIWPS' (https://giwps.georgetown.edu/resource/the-climate-gender-conflict-nexus/)

Instituto SINCHI (2022), 'Sur del Meta reafirma su compromiso con el medio ambiente' (www.sinchi.org.co/sur-del-meta-reafirma-su-compromiso-con-el-medio-ambiente)

LIMPAL (2022) 'Realidades de la paz territorial: perspectivas de las mujeres de Meta y Bolívar, 2do. Informe de seguimiento a acciones de género de la Política de Reincorporación Socioeconómica de exintegrantes de las FARC-EP', LIMPAL, November.

Larrea Mejía, J; Amaya Arias, Á, M; Perry, K; Weinthal, E. (2022), 'Gobernanza ambiental para la Paz en Colombia', N.º 9789587909470. (

 $\underline{https://bdigital.uexternado.edu.co/server/api/core/bitstreams/d5ccfda2-7171-45fd-830b-bb6985e29917/content}\)$

Neira Niño, M J. (2019), 'Sierra de La Macarena: una muerte y decenas de amenazas', Especial Colombia, Noticias Ambientales (https://es.mongabay.com/2019/11/parque-sierra-de-la-macarena-colombia-guardaparques-asesinados-y-amenazados/)

Rutas del Conflicto (2023), *'La defensa amazónica con rostro de mujer.'* Rutas del Conflicto. (https://rutasdelconflicto.com/notas/la-defensa-amazonica-rostro-mujer)

UN Development Programme (UNDP) (2010), 'Meta: Análsis de la conflictividad' (https://info.undp.org/docs/pdc/Documents/COL/00058220 Analisis%20conflictividad%20Meta%20PDF.pdf)

UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) (2024, 15 marzo), 'Colombia – Humanitarian Response Plan for Community Priorities 2024-2025, Summary [EN/ES]' (www.unocha.org/publications/report/colombia/colombia-humanitarian-response-plan-community-priorities-2024-2025-summary-enes)

Prada, N; Durán, A (2022), 'Caquetá: un llamado urgente al Gobierno más allá de la agenda ambiental', FIP (https://ideaspaz.org/publicaciones/opinion/2022-08/caqueta-un-llamado-urgente-para-el-gobierno-mas-alla-de-la-agenda-ambiental)

Parada-Hernández, M,M; Marín-Jaramillo, M. (2021) 'Cocalero women and peace policies in Colombia', *International Journal of Drug Policy*, February, 103157 (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugpo.2021.103157)

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) (2022), 'Climate, Peace and Security Fact Sheet Colombia' (www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2023-10/22 fs colombia.pdf)

Valencia, I, H; Carrejo, J,S.(2024), 'La paz total en la región pacífico: entre avances y retrocesos' (https://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/kolumbien/21007.pdf)